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SUBJECT

AN ORDINANCE approving and adopting the collective bargaining agreement and two memoranda of agreement negotiated by and between King County and Public Safety Employees Union (King County TV) representing employees in the legislative branch of King County.

SUMMARY

The proposed ordinance would approve a new two-year collective bargaining agreement (CBA) with the Public Safety Employees Union covering employees working for King County Television. The CBA runs from January 1, 2009 to December 31, 2010.

The Bargaining Unit at a Glance 

The five employees in the bargaining unit are classified as Video Specialists who produce original programming that inform the public about County programs and services; tape news conferences, public forums and other events relating to the business of County government; and operate the cameras and switchers for live cable and Internet transmission of Council meetings in chambers. 
Consistency with Labor Policies 

The proposed CBA appears consistent with the County’s adopted labor policies, including allowing for employees to receive regular performance appraisals. 
Interest Arbitration

The unit is not eligible for interest arbitration.

Performance Evaluations
Employees do receive annual performance evaluations.

NEW CONTRACT PROVISIONS 

There are a few new contract provisions.
Cost of Living Adjustments (COLA) – For 2009 and 2010 the contract provides for the standard COLA of 90 percent of the CPI-W, September to September.  There is a floor of two percent as a minimum increase and a ceiling of six percent maximum wage increase.

Wage Table – The previous agreement had a 15-step wage table. A review of comparable market jobs and salaries supported the elimination of the first three steps on the salary table as they were too low to be competitive even for a starting salary. One new step was added at the top of the range, again in response to market conditions. The new wage table now has 13 steps.
Salary Step Progression – Under the previous agreement, for an employee to advance beyond step 10, an “exceeds standards” performance evaluation was required. The new CBA requires an employee to “meet standards” in order to earn a step increase. 

Reporter/Producer Classification – The Reporter/Producer classification is removed from the bargaining unit under the new agreement and the classification is no longer represented.

Bi-weekly Payroll Addendum – The CBA contains an addendum that specifies how the unit will transition to bi-weekly payroll when the County decides to implement it for this unit.

Fiscal Note – The cost to implement the CBA for 2009 is estimated at $3,179 while 2010 costs are estimated at $11,318. The fiscal note assumes a 2 percent COLA for 2010. The bargaining unit did participate in the 2009 furlough. 
ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2009-0435
2. Fiscal Note

3. Transmittal letter received July 13, 2009
INVITED

1.  Cami Eckhart, Labor Negotiator, Labor Relations, Department of Executive Services

2.  Dustin Frederick, Business Manager, Public Safety Employees Union 
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